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INVENTORY & MAPPING OF COMMUNITY/REGIONAL ASSETS 

Inventory of Businesses 

Description 

Getting a handle on which businesses are actually operating in the community is what a 
business inventory is all about. But just making a list of names and addresses is not enough 
for use in developing your CED strategy. The list must also include the name of the chief 
manager or other contact person, the number of full-time/part-time/seasonal employees 
(which is one way to figure its size), and, finally, the best way of describing the type of 
business: the Standard Industrial Classification code number (SIC number). Of course, for 
your own particular purposes, there may be additional information to be collected on each 
business. 

Note that there is a whole category of money-earning informal businesses (such as baby-
sitting, household carpentry tasks, or any other regular or occasional activities that residents 
might be doing for income purposes but which may not be very visible or accessible to the 
general community market). These and somewhat more developed but still relatively 
informal income-generating activities can be a significant dollar sector of the economy in 
rural and small town communities. 

Many people manage to make a living, even a good living, by doing a lot of different things, 
sometimes depending upon the season (hunting, vegetable gardening, etc.), the time of day 
(newspaper distribution, school crossing guard, etc.), and sometimes just because no one 
activity has a big enough local market to require full-time attention. (Consider, for example, 
the local post office manager who is also running a general store where the postal boxes are 
located.) Depending upon the locale and thus the importance of informal businesses, the 
definition of what a business is and therefore what should be included in the inventory can 
vary. 

Benefits 

A CED program must be aware of the community base of businesses that already exist. This is 
particularly important in order to recognize opportunities for other new businesses - for 
example, those that could serve the existing firms. Interestingly enough, some quite fully 
established businesses may not be prominent enough to the local community, and so 
individuals or other firms and institutions do not buy from them, either going without the 
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goods and services or buying them outside the community. Having a full inventory (and 
publicizing it) can give local businesses more visibility and a better chance at serving the 
local market. 

There are a variety of other uses for the inventory such as for designing a program for job 
searches or for finding partners for school-business linkages. A side-benefit of knowing just 
what businesses are in existence is that they can be mobilized for particular community-
building activities, especially for volunteer work in their specialty. For example, a CEDO may 
be looking for a certain sort of expert to serve on its board, because it will be doing a 
project relevant to that business specialty. 

Major challenges 

The information on most businesses is relatively easy to locate, for example, by using the 
appropriate reference books and telephone directories. However, even the best reference 
books can be out-of-date or just incomplete. Some businesses, not just the most informal 
businesses, may be hidden from immediate view, visible only in the name and home address 
of the owner and sole employee, who is not incorporated and does not advertise or perhaps 
even have a business name. Yet, as mentioned, this class of businesses can be a significant 
part of the local economy. It can be hard and necessary work to get a handle on them. 

Another difficult task is to puzzle out how and why you will define the territory to be covered, 
that is, the geographical boundaries of the community within which the businesses will be 
tallied. The problem here is that for purposes of economic analysis, what is the community 
may turn out to be somewhat different from what people ordinarily consider to be their 
community. A large business that employs many local residents may be located outside the 
traditional boundaries, for example. For charting the local economy that business may be 
crucial. Yet how far away from the conventionally defined community will you be ready to go 
in order to include places that employ local residents commuting to their jobs? There is no 
easy answer to this question. 

Some practical steps 

1. The goals of the inventory will help shape the organization of the information collecting 
and recording tasks. Determining who will review what reference books is only the most 
obvious issue. Deciding how and whether to handle the gaps that represent informal, 
unregistered businesses or relatively distant firms - this will be more complicated. 

2. Depending upon the uses to which the data will be put, it may turn out that you will have 
to arrange interviews with whole categories of business firms to get more detailed 
information - for example, as to the significance of the local market for certain firms. 
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3. Once the information has been collected, there will be the tasks of presenting data in 
different forms, depending upon how it is needed: a computerized record, stick pins on a 
map, directories to be distributed, etc. 

4. Ultimately, the CEDO’s strategy for local revitalization will shape the way in which the 
information is used to mobilize the capacity of the businesses. Local priorities may vary - 
to improve the local economy, to create synergistic linkages (among businesses or 
between businesses and other community institutions), or to gain support for local 
businesses in Buy-Local campaigns, etc. 

Resource organizations & contacts 

Libraries and the economic development departments of local or nearby municipal 
governments will be able to help with reference books on business firms, as may be true too 
of such groups as Chambers of Commerce. The general backing of local or nearby business 
groups and their collaboration in data collection is relatively easy to get for meaningful 
surveys of the business sector. 

Publications 

 John Kretzmann and John McKnight, A Guide to Mapping Local Business Assets and 
Mobilizing Local Business Capacities (distributed by ACTA Publications, 4848 No. Clark 
St., Chicago, IL 60640). This publication contrasts two different survey methods and 
includes helpful worksheets and many useful tips for the whole process. 
 Ronald J. Hustedde et al., Community Economic Analysis: A How To Manual (North 

Central Regional Center for Rural Development, Ames, IA, tel. 515-294-8321). Useful 
especially for defining the economic trade area of the community. 




